Mohegan Sun-rise set for July 17:  Ron Bartizek

PLAINS TWP., Jun 18, 2008 (The Times Leader - McClatchy-Tribune Information Services via COMTEX)

Gamblers and gourmands have only a month more to wait for the opening of the new casino at Mohegan Sun at Pocono Downs. Chief executive Bobby Soper said Tuesday the permanent casino that has been under construction since May 2007 is scheduled to open July 17.

The 300,000-square-foot facility will contain 2,500 slot machines -- more than twice as many as the interim casino that opened in November 2006 -- as well as several fine dining restaurants, bars and retail shops.

"There will be some of the newer versions," of slots, Soper said, plus present favorites. Electronic table games will remain the same for now, he said, until new products are approved by state regulators.

The Dallas-based Metz Group will operate two of the restaurants, a high-end Ruth's Chris Steak House and a Wolfgang Puck Express, which will offer faster, less expensive versions of the famous chef's cuisine.

"We're on schedule to make it," said Metz president Jeffrey C. Metz. "We're working fast and furious on the project."

Many Wolfgang Puck Express locations are in airports; Metz thinks this will be the first in a casino.

The casino layout, with the restaurants and shops surrounding the circular gambling area, will make the Downs family-friendly, Soper said. The food and bar areas in the interim casino are within the casino and state law allows only persons age 21 and over on the gambling floor.

"Now all ages will be able to enjoy the non-gaming amenities," he said.

Recently passed state smoking regulations forced a minor last-minute rearrangement of the gambling space. "For us it was fairly simple," Soper said. "It required some changing of the mix of slot machines."

As a result, smoking will initially be allowed in only about one quarter of the gambling area. "It's likely that the smoking section will increase some," he said, but the non-smoking space will always be at least half the total. The restaurants are likely to be fully non-smoking, he said.

Mohegan Sun at Pocono Downs is operated by the Mohegan Tribal Gaming Authority, which purchased the harness racetrack and 400 acres of land for $280 million in late 2004. Since then the Connecticut-based arm of the Mohegan Tribe has spent about $70 million to convert the former grandstand into the interim casino but negotiated a return of about $30 million from previous owner Penn National Gaming.

The new casino will bring the total investment to $528 million.

"We feel pretty good that we're going to be within or under our budget of $208 million," Soper said. Swelled by higher materials costs over the past three years, that is well above the original projection made three years ago of $140 million to $160 million.

The number of employees also will be higher than first estimated. Soper said the casino operations will need about 1,100 workers, with another 300-400 to staff the restaurants and shops. Some hiring is still going on, but "we're confident we'll be fully staffed when we open," he said.

Parking for 4,000 cars will be available, Soper said, with 800 spaces devoted to valet service.

The first slots casino to open in Pennsylvania, Mohegan Sun at Pocono Downs also has been one of the most successful, taking $157 million from gamblers in the 11 months since last July. Those winnings are taxed at 55 percent, but sales from food and beverages are subject to usual business tax rates. The facility also earns money on racetrack betting, both on live racing and through its four simulcast parlors.

Merle Mackin, executive director of the Luzerne County Convention and Visitors Bureau, is looking forward to the opening, which he believes will attract more tourist dollars.

"I can't wait to see the finished product," Mackin said. "There's no question there's going to be overnights and residual spending." He said a common estimate in the tourism industry is that about 10 percent of visitors will stay over, which could mean hundreds of full hotel rooms each night.

Soper said some marketing is already being done to bus tour operators, but an all-out effort is ahead. "We want to get them out here to look at the property," he said. "It's our hope to draw further geographically."

The opening will come at a time when the local casino's closest competitor, Mount Airy Casino Resort, is struggling while its owner, Dunmore businessman Louis A. DeNaples, fights perjury charges. DeNaples' gaming license has been suspended and he is not allowed to have any role in managing the Paradise Township casino, although he did recently invest an additional $55 million as part of a refinancing plan.

Meanwhile, an expansion of the hotel and gaming floor at Mount Airy has been put on hold.

Soper said he and Downs employees are excited to have the end of a multi-year project in sight. "We're near the finish line. We're eager to see the reaction from the community, and confident everyone will be pleased."
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